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CONFIDENTIAL

General Practitioners Committee West Midlands

Minutes of the First Meeting 2010 - 2011

Held on Thursday 29th July 2010

In the Meeting Room, British Medical Association

PRESENT:

Dr D Dickson


Chairman, GPCWM/South Staffordshire LMC 

Dr P Golik


Treasurer, GPCWM/North Staffordshire LMC

Dr F Wilson



Interim Medical Secretary, GPCWM/GPC

Mrs C Andrew


Walsall LMC

Dr H Syed 


Walsall LMC

Dr P Scott


Solihull LMC

Dr C Walker


Wolverhampton LMC

Dr S Parkinson


Worcestershire LMC

Dr C Zuckerman

Birmingham LMC

Dr S Sharma


GPC

Dr R Morley


GPC

Dr M McCarthy

Shropshire LMC
Ms F Brittle


Industrial Relations Officer, BMA

Ms R Frater


Employment Adviser, BMA




Mr M Isom


GPC

Mr A Roberts


Regional Services Coordinator, BMA

01.01
 Apologies:

Apologies received from:
Dr G Mahay


Wolverhampton LMC
Dr M Sterry


Solihull LMC

Dr E M Nolan


Shropshire LMC

Dr J MacPherson

Coventry LMC 
Dr G J Ingrams


Secretary GPCWM/GPC

01.02 
Minutes of the meeting held on 25th March 2010
The minutes of 25th March 2010 Committee meeting were passed without the need for amendments to the published minutes and were therefore accepted by the committee as a true record of the meeting.
01.03
Minutes of the 19th Annual General Meeting held on 25th March 2010 
Dr Syed was present at the Annual General Meeting held on 25th March 2010 but his name was not on record of the published minutes.  
Action: - Amend the minutes of the 19th Annual General Meeting minutes to include Dr Syed’s name.  

01.04
Matters arising from previous minutes

No further matters arising.

01.05
Continuing business

01.05.01
Darzi’s Health Centres and General Practices


The Secretary invited the Committee to discuss the impact of Darzi Health Centres in 
their regions and provide any further developments.
Dr Zuckerman reported to the Committee that he was invited to attend a new Darzi Health Centre in the Kingstanding area of Birmingham which has been launched by Virgin Assurer.  This Darzi Health Centre has been welcomed and is seen as a way of improving standard of care and transforming community services in Kingstanding.  Within 6 weeks of the Darzi Health Centre opening it has acquired 600 patients from local practices.  
Dr Syed reported that in Walsall there have been recent attempts to relocate Walk in Centres into local hospitals in order to replace the urgent care from the GP community but this is currently on hold.  The Secretary advised that the local service Phoenix is currently providing all 4 local services in Walsall.  


The Committee agreed that for future meetings they will not include “Darzi Health 
Centres” as a continuing item on the GPCWM agenda.


01.05.02
Hospital Letters to Senior Partners

The Committee has previously expressed concerns on this matter; however, there still appears to be a varying degree of practice within certain hospitals.  Dr Morley reported that one hospital in Birmingham has improved and is now addressing letters to the relevant GPs that refer the patients.  

Dr Scott reported on a similar subject in relation to the difficulty trying to ascertain the name of the hospital where patients are discharged from.  For instance, sometimes there may just be a letter "H" for Heartlands Hospital and in other cases there may not be any reference at all made of the hospital’s name.  

It was agreed by the Committee that this item would not be included as a continuing item on future GPCWM agendas.

01.05.03
Legal Opinions through GPC Office

The Committee has previously expressed concerns at the failure of the GPC to respond to requests for legal advice in a timely manner.  GPC have noted these concerns and improvements have been made.  It was agreed by the Committee that this item would not be included as a continuing item on future GPCWM agendas.


01.05.04
Liaison with NHS West Midlands

Dr McGaram, Dr Sharma and Dr Wilson attended the meeting with the Strategic Health Authority CEO on 28th July 2010 and the feedback on this meeting is in paragraph 01.06.03.  
01.06
New Business Items


01.06.01
White Paper

In addition to the White Paper document there are a number of supporting papers published and the BMA has also provided a number of summary documents in relation to the recommendations.  The Secretary discussed with the Committee further details on the White Paper and advised the Committee that there is an opportunity here for LMCs in the West Midlands region to provide formal comments as the White Paper is still in its early stages of the consultation process.  The Secretary advised the Committee that the West Midlands region is in a unique position as it has remained the same region for a long time and has a unique GP region which may play an influential role in how the White Paper is agreed in the West Midlands.  Dr McGaram and Dr Parkinson agreed this was a good opportunity to provide comments.  Dr Zuckerman also agreed and also commented that in the White Paper there is no mention of the future of LMCs and that appears worrying.  Mr Isom, GPC, advised the Committee that the Secretary of State would make that decision if it was to remove the statutory recognition of LMCs and decide how that would relate with new consortiums.  
Dr Sharma commented that the situation regarding the position of LMCs is not specifically mentioned in the White paper and therefore may not require review within the White Paper.  It was agreed by the Committee that they should encourage all LMCs to put forward comments.  

Action: - It was agreed that some guidance from the GPCWM to LMCs would be helpful.  It was also discussed that it would be helpful if more information on the White Paper could be provided on the list server for LMCs to access.  

BMA law intends to offer a business legal consultancy package to GPs in relation to assisting and advising on the White Paper and ensuring that GPs have as much support as possible to plan for the future.  

Mr Isom reported on behalf of GPC that there has been a whole area of work streams e.g "role of LMCs in NHS" led by Mr A Young and Mr R Barnett who chairs the Sub -Committee looking at this nationally and they would welcome views from GPCWM.  

Dr Parkinson supported Dr Zuckerman’s concerns regarding Commissioning Boards and potential mergers within the NHS.  There are also a number of other areas potentially affected by the White Paper proposals, for example, public health area and  the commissioning of LESs, the payment of vaccinations via the County Council as there are no longer collaborative arrangements to pay GPs.  This would impact county wide and the public health budget.  Dr McGaram also commented on the potential impact on maternity services, neonatal care, vaccinations, and child safety and protection issues.  
Dr Zuckerman confirmed the approach to think about the fate of LMCs and identify other areas in order to have a draft response ready by the 29th September 2010 and to finalise the GPCWM comments at the Nuts and Bolts event.  

The Secretary informed the Committee that there is a statutory gap if the Government abolishes PCTs and the SHAs, ultimately a number of responsibilities will fall upon the Commissioning Board to regulate hospitals.  There are at present 132 commissioning duties that fall on the Commissioning Group and potentially some could be undertaken at a local level.  The hospital sector will not be regulated and the function of "Monitor" is changing.   Mr Isom advised that this is enforcing external competition.  The regulatory function will need to be clarified as Commissioners will not have CQC and this is something that at the moment the SHA does.
The Chair confirmed that the Committee will look at certain points of the White Paper by 29th September to have a formal response ready by the 5th October to forward to GPC.  LMCs should discuss these issues and try to also meet with their local MPs to discuss local vital services in order to retain within the local structure.  

01.06.02
West Midlands Regional Leaders Meeting of 7th July 2010


Dr Zuckerman, Dr Morley and Dr Walker attended the West Midlands Regional Leaders 
Meeting of 7th July 2010.  It was reported that the structure of the meeting was similar 
to a careers fair and that people were looking at them to have input to the process. ???  
There is going to be a follow up meeting in October 2010.  

01.06.03 Meeting with the Strategic Health Authority’s CEO of 28th July 




2010 

One of the outcomes of this meeting was to set up a small committee group 
between the GPCWM and SHA.  Dr M Wilkinson, Director of Post Graduate General Practice Education, and Dr S Field, Post Graduate Dean, have both expressed interest to attend future GPCWM meetings and the SHA has also approached Dr J Povey, GP Director from Shropshire with a view to establishing a new network group.


Dr Zuckerman commented that when LMC Chairs have been invited to attend SHA meetings they have only been invited to their public part of the agenda.  Dr Golik commented that the Committee will need to clarify the format of future GPCWM meetings.  
Action: - The Chairman confirmed the Committee’s agreement to invite members of the SHA/NHS West Midlands to future meetings and to keep the open items of the agenda at the beginning of the meeting and the closed items of the agenda for the GPCWM members at the end of the agenda.  

Dr M McGaram and Dr S Sharma provided feedback of their meeting with Mr Ian Cumming SHA’s CEO.  Mr Ian Cumming discussed the function of 
the SHA in respect of its 132 statutory obligations and regional educational programmes, he addressed issues concerning leadership, management, commissioning skills, and various courses that people from the region can attend.  Dr Sharma commented that the meeting was a small informal meeting with open forum discussion.  A positive outcome and merit in continuing dialogue in the region concerning primary and secondary care.  


Dr Scott commented that when LMCs start to accept Commissioning Groups they should not feel pressurised to accept the whole package as PCTs should be making any necessary redundancies rather than making GPs take on the responsibility.  


The Chair raised concerns about the issue of new leaders who are going to be GPs or young GPs and some of whom are worried about the reorganisation of their contracts or sessional GPs potentially working fewer sessions and running consortiums.  The White Paper still has to go through the House of Lords for formal approval and as it stands is over ambiguous in some of its proposals and may not be the final version.  


01.06.04 
GPCWM Medical Secretary


Dr Wilson is currently the interim Medical Secretary to GPCWM.  


Action: - 

· To agree a process for electing a new Medical Secretary.

· Speak to Jamie

· Advertise the role of Medical Secretary.  

· Check the role profile of Medical Secretary.  

· Review the website and cost of the various components.


In the meantime Dr Wilson will continue as the Interim Medical Secretary to the 
Committee.


01.06.05
Nuts and bots – 29th September 2010
The Nuts and Bolts event is to be hosted by Birmingham LMC.  Dr Wilson has spoken to Margaret regarding the set up of the event and the budget arrangements.  The Committee discussed agenda items for the meeting’s morning agenda to include LMC business focus issues concerning PCTs, PECs, the White Paper, the role of LMCs, a presentation by Dr Lawrence Buckman, the GPCWM’s proposed response to the White Paper, and share good practices from various geographical patches.  The afternoon agenda will include a presentation from Mr Ian Cumming West Midlands SHA’s CEO.  There will be 30 to 40 people attending the Nuts and Bolts event, 2 people per LMCs.  Dr Wilson will check with the Treasurer regarding the funding and provide further information about the arrangements in due course.

01.07
Correspondence

The Chair confirmed that there were no items of correspondence to be brought to the attention of the Committee.
01.08
Chairman’s Business

One item regarding the minutes of the SHA discussions on 28th July 2010 brought to the

attention of the Committee.

01.09
Treasurers Report

The Treasurer reported that the LMC levy has not been received from Sandwell,

Coventry and Birmingham.  

01.10
Any Other Business

Dr Dickson raised a query regarding "Open Exister (?)" which provides advice to practices on recording data for child vaccinations and cytology results.  Mr Isom GPC advised that he would look into this as this is being operated nationally.  
Mr Isom sends his apologies for the Nuts and Bolts event on 29th September 2010.
Dr Scott requested the Committee’s advice regarding NHS Solihull Care Trust proposals to shed 50% of workforce and cost saving of £4.5 million on contracts and other enhanced services currently provided by the PCT.  The Committee discussed approaching the local MP, publishing the proposals to the patients to gain patient support, approaching Mr Nigel Watson regarding the approach taken by Mr Phil Church in NHS Solihull Care Trust, going to the media that GP clinics are being cancelled as part of the cost savings, PCT is closing all diabetes clinics.  Dr Scott advised that his next meeting with the PCT Managers is on Tuesday 3rd August.  
Dr Dickson also raised an issue regarding his Chairman role that he wished to share with the Committee on whether he should be paid for being Chairman if workload is involved then payment is generally provided.  This was discussed and agreement with Chairman that no payment will be involved for the Chairman position.

Dr Parkinson reported on behalf of his LMC in respect of the report on "Take Care Now" and the concerns regarding the former Suffolk Cooperative which has now merged into a smaller company and allowed to continue operating.  There was a comparison made with the Bristol Hospital Chief Executive who was a doctor and struck off the GMC register.  There are doctors running the new company and if found guilty they could be barred from management roles in the future.  

Dr McGaram reported on SCRs going ahead quoted in the Minister of Health letter.  Dr Syed reported there has only been a limited approach not actual SCRs just repeat medication going ahead in Walsall.  Mr Isom advised the Committee that it is up to individual PCTs and practices.    Walsall and Wolverhampton PCTs are going ahead using the ministerial letter.  North Staffs and Stoke are practices who are feeling pressurised to also adopt the same approach.  
01.11
Press Relations

The Committee discussed whether they need to make a press release on NHS Solihull Care Trust.  It was agreed to wait until further feedback is provided from Dr Scott after his next meeting.  

01.12
Date and Time of Next Meeting

The lists of future meetings of GPCWM are 1:00pm for 1:30pm start apart from the AGM which is 5:30pm followed by dinner.  

29th September 2010 

Nuts and Bolts Event - venue TBC Birmingham LMC.

2nd December 2010 

Second general meeting – BMA Midlands Centre

27th January 2011 

Third general meeting – BMA Midlands Centre

24th March 2011 

Fourth general meeting – BMA Midlands Centre

26th May 2011
20th Annual General Meeting and Annual Dinner (evening meeting).   Venue TBC






